
The extended Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme (“CJRS”) had been expected to continue until the

end of April 2021.  However, in light of the UK government’s recent announcement in relation to the

gradual lifting of lockdown restrictions, the CJRS has been further extended until 30 September

2021.

Key details of the government’s Budget announcement on the CJRS

The Budget includes the following changes to the CJRS:

▪ The CJRS will be extended until 30 September 2021.

▪ Until 30 June 2021, the government furlough grant will continue to pay 80% of wages for

hours not worked, capped at £2,500 per month. Employers will be liable for employer National

Insurance contributions and employer pension contributions only.

▪ Progressively, with effect from 1 July 2021 until the cessation of the CJRS on 30 September

2021 the following changes will be made:

▪ From 1 July 2021: employers must contribute 10% towards the pay of furloughed

employees, with the government grant reduced to 70%. The 80% furlough pay will continue

to be capped at £2,500 per month.

▪ From 1 August 2021: employers must contribute 20% towards the pay of furloughed

employees, with the government grant reduced to 60%. The 80% furlough pay will continue

to be capped at £2,500 per month.

▪ With the above changes in mind, employers need to make early assessments as to whether,

and if so how, they will continue to furlough employees going forward. Even with the imminent

re-opening of the economy, the requirement to shoulder of some of the CJRS costs from 1

July 2021 is likely to bring the prospect of redundancies into sharp relief for some employers.
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Others may need to consider contractual variations to existing employee furlough

arrangements.

▪ Employers will (depending on the circumstances) need to be mindful of their obligations to

collectively consult. In particular, there will be a “cliff-edge” date for conducting 30 or 45 days

collective consultation prior to 1 July 2021 (if the 10% employer contribution is not viable) and

the obligation to commence collective consultation can begin before that date if a proposal is

already in place. 

BCLP has assembled a COVID-19 Employment & Labor taskforce to assist clients with employment

law issues across various jurisdictions. You can contact the taskforce at: COVID-

19HRLabour&EmploymentIssues@bclplaw.com
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This material is not comprehensive, is for informational purposes only, and is not legal advice. Your use or receipt

of this material does not create an attorney-client relationship between us. If you require legal advice, you should

consult an attorney regarding your particular circumstances. The choice of a lawyer is an important decision and

should not be based solely upon advertisements. This material may be “Attorney Advertising” under the ethics

and professional rules of certain jurisdictions. For advertising purposes, St. Louis, Missouri, is designated BCLP’s

principal office and Kathrine Dixon (kathrine.dixon@bclplaw.com) as the responsible attorney.

RELATED CAPABILITIES

Rebecca Harding-Hill

Co-Author, London

rebecca.harding-hill@bclplaw.com

+44 (0) 20 3400 4104

© 2025 Bryan Cave Leighton Paisner LLP. 2

mailto:COVID-19HRLabour&EmploymentIssues@bclplaw.com
mailto:COVID-19HRLabour&EmploymentIssues@bclplaw.com
https://www.bclplaw.com/en-US/people/rebecca-harding-hill.html
https://www.bclplaw.com/en-US/offices/london.html
tel:%2B44(0)2034004104

